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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES

June 17, 2015
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: BeLinda Peeples (Chair), Sheri Treadwell, Karen Nuland, Leslie Goller, Toni Alfred, Scott Wiley, Terrance Freeman, Ingrid Fluellen, Natalie Alden
Excused: None
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections
Chairwoman Peeples called the meeting to order at 3:15 p.m. with a quorum present.
Minutes
Motion (Goller): amend the May 13, 2015 minutes at the bottom of page 1 to add language indicating that Scott Wilson, the candidate endorsed by Councilman Redman, is also his Council executive assistant - approved 9-0. 

Motion: approve the May 13, 2015 minutes as amended – approved 9-0
Supervisor of Elections update
Supervisor Jerry Holland reported that turnout in the May election was 37%, with 500 fewer Democrats and 6,000 more Republicans voting than in the City election 4 years ago. Turnout among Asian-Americans was up substantially (+1,300) and turnout among African-Americans and Hispanics was up slightly, while the number of white Democrats voting was down by about 3,000 from 4 years ago. More older voters (age 50+) and fewer younger voter (under 50) voted in this cycle. Republicans tended to vote earlier in the day and Democrats, who typically vote later in the day, were somewhat discouraged by the heavy rain which hurt Democratic turnout in the late afternoon. For the first time in the history of the consolidated government an incumbent at-large candidate was defeated for re-election. Every council district race was decided in favor of the party that had more registered voters in the district.  Most precincts reported by 7:30 p.m. and all were reported by 9:30. The 10 precincts that reported later than the others were due to WiFi access problems, meaning the tallies had to be carried to drop zones for transmission back to the elections office.
The governor signed the on-line voter registration law and it will be implemented by 2017 via legislative action.
Supervisors of elections from Northeast Florida met with the U.S. Postal Service regional manager for North Florida, South Georgia and South Alabama to discuss changes in first class mail delivery standards which have been lengthened from 2-3 days to 3-5 days, which means that the state election law will need to be changed to adjust the time frame for absentee ballots to be requested, mailed out and returned. There will need to be a publicity campaign to get absentee ballots mailed back no later than 10 days before the election to be sure they will arrive on time. Mail is no longer sorted in many smaller cities and counties; it is now shipped from smaller counties to postal centers in bigger cities like Jacksonville for sorting and then shipped back to the smaller counties for delivery.
 Mr. Holland submitted the proposed budget for the office to Mayor-elect Curry’s transition team yesterday. The budget is for 2 rather than 3 elections (a $1 million reduction) and contains some additional funding for training, travel and conferences for the benefit of new employees in the office. He indicated that he has been working with Supervisor-elect Mike Hogan on the budget and the transition process. Five of the 12 appointed employees of the office will be replaced and Mr. Holland will be meeting with 3 of the 5 new appointees in the next week. Mr. Hogan has met with both current and incoming employees and has indicated that he will not be appointing a deputy supervisor. The supervisors of the information technology department, candidates and record retention department and voter registration department will not be changing. Mr. Holland has informed Mr. Hogan about the Election Advisory Panel and its work. He is still in Tallahassee working for the Public Employee Relations Commission and could not attend today’s meeting.
There is still no update on the Congressional redistricting for District 5, which he hopes will be accomplished by the filing period next summer.

In response to a question from Ms. Goller about the state’s election supervisors advocating to change the state law regarding provisional ballots without signatures to match the change regarding absentee ballots without signatures, Mr. Holland stated that it is one of many items submitted to the Florida Association of Elections Supervisors for consideration as part of their legislative platform for next year and may or may not be selected by the supervisors for action. The supervisors debate all of the possibilities and then determine what is most likely to pass in the Legislature when determining what legislative items to strongly pursue.
Motion (Goller): the Election Advisory Panel requests out-going Supervisor Holland to convey the importance of this issue to incoming Supervisor Hogan in writing during the transition process and urge him to take this up with the state supervisors association to advocate changing the provisional ballot signature policy to match the recently changed absentee ballot signature policy.
The motion was tabled.

EAP membership
Two new members joined the commission today – Terrance Freeman and Ingrid Fluellen. There is still one additional vacancy to be filled.
EAP issues and process
Now that the panel has additional members, Chairwoman Peeples is considering appointing one or more subcommittees to address particular items of interest such as a legislative committee to study and make recommendations on electoral issues to the Florida Legislature. Ms. Goller advocated for doing additional work in the full EAP rather than in subcommittees. A process for assembling an agenda and scheduling items for discussion was discussed. Ms. Peeples suggested tying agenda items to the Panel’s mission; Mr. Wiley suggested that members suggesting an agenda item be identified on the agenda next to that item and be ready to lead the discussion.
EAP annual report
In response to a request from Council Member Matt Schellenberg, Chairwoman Peeples is in the process of compiling a summary report of the EAP’s actions for the last year. 

The panel extended its thanks to Supervisor Holland and to Sheri Treadwell for their participation in and dedication to the work of the EAP over the past 4 years and wished them well in the Property Appraiser’s Office.
Chairwoman Peeples announced that she will be leaving the City Council office in two weeks at the end of the current Council term and will be employed by the Duval County Agricultural Extension office on Commonwealth Avenue.
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, July 8th.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4: p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 6.19.15   3:00 p.m.
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